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TRIAL OF COL. WILLIAM WALKER. 
U. 5. District Court. I. 5. K. Ogier, Judge. 

THE DEFENCE. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
Col. WILLIAM WALKER said: 
Hay It please the Court and gentlemen of the Jury, were I 

disposed to rest this case barely on legal and technical 
grounds, I would have trusted It entirely to the hands of 
the able counsel who have addressed you. It Is not merely to 
escape the penalty of the law -- It Is not merely to avoid 
the punishment which Is appointed under the statute, that I 
appear to defend this case before you. and before the coun
try. 

No mere personal considerations would Induce me at the 
present time, after the able and eloquent addresses that 
have been made before you, to thrust myself further on your 
time. It Is not even the mere consideration that I am here 
to defend myself and my personal honor, dearer to me l trust 
than any mere consideration of liberty or of life-- It Is 
not even that consideration that moves me to speak to you. 

It Is true that some have attemPted to tarnish my name In 
connection with this expedition -- It Is true that the Igno
rant and the rna llclous have thrown aspersions over me and 
the cause, but It Is not to vindl cate myse If, or my own 
honor, that I appear before you whom I regard In a yet 
h 1 gher II ght than that of mere jurors -- whom I regard as 
men sitting to some extent as the embodiment of the opin
Ions, not only of the country, but as something higher still 
--of the judgment and of the opinions which posterity will 
pass not only on me but on my comrades. 

1 t 1 s therefore to vI nd l cate the cause -- to vIndIcate 
the brave and nob I e men who stood by me In prosperity as 
well as In adversity, as well as myself and my own Inten
tions. that I come before you. It Is for this. that I ask at 
your hands a verdict of acquittal. 

In sailing from the port of San Francisco. on the Caro
line, It was no transitory motive that Induced me to the 
step. It was no mere Impulse of the moment -- nothing which 
might be conceived In a thoughtless brain, -- but I 
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attempted to carry Into executIon a matter wh 1 ch through 
days and months and years I had thought on and deliberated 
uPOn. and satisfied myself that not only were the objects 
which I sought practicable -- not only consistent with my 
own personal honor and the respect which every man owes to 
himself, but also perfectly consistent with the laws of the 
land. And It Is for the purpose of showing that the objects 
and Intentions which I then cherished -- which I then had In 
view, came within the limits of the law and the Constitu
tion, that I shall first speak to you on. 

The evidence Is that the first Idea of this expedition 
was entertained In the year 1852. At that time, Mr. Emory, 
according to the testimony of Captain Snow, was an agent at 
Guaymas and sought an Interview with the Governor of Sonora. 
for the purpose of procuring grants of land on the frontier. 
on the condition of protecting the people from the attacks 
of the Apaches. He went to Hermosillo, and learned that the 
French under Raousset had procured a similar contract. At 
that very time, Mr. Snow happened to be at Guaymas. 

This Is one of the facts, together with another that a 
contract had been entered Into between Boulbon and the Mexi
can Government. and other facts that would have been brought 
before you In a yet more conclusive and legal manner by the 
testimony of the French consul. I can only prove It now In 
a secondary way by Snow. 

Boulbon got the contract, and Mr. Emory was obliged to 
return to San Francisco. But In a few months there sprung up 
a disagreement between Soulbon and the Mexicans. and In 
consequence of that disagreement, a conflict; but the con
flict was not brought about by any unlawful act of Raousset. 
It was brought about by the m I sconduct of the MexIcan 
authorItIes. He and hIs men were obI I ged to cap I tu I ate and 
leave the country, and give up the contract. 

Had M. 0 II I on been on the stand. we shou I d have shown 
conclusively the time when he arrived In San Francisco. We 
could have shown by his testimony, together with the testi
mony of Capt. SprInger. that no sooner than they I eft the 
land that the Idea was revived, and the Intentions and 
objects of going to Sonora were again mooted and again 
resolved upon In Marysville, but although the testimony Is 
secondary and somewhat Inconclusive, I think It may be sat-
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lsfactory to your minds that there was this connection and 
this similarity of alms and Intentions. As soon as Boulbon 
failed to accomplish his object. there were American adven
turers ready and willing to undertake the same contract on 
the same conditions; and gentlemen let me show you the dif
ference between the conduct of the government In relation to 
Raousset and towards the expedition afterwards I engaged In, 
not In fact that I want to cast odium on the government. but 
merely to show the difference of Its conduct towards the 
French adventurers and towards the American. 

At the time Raousset Boulbon left San Francisco In '52, 
there was no attempt to arrest him -- no attempt to put an 
end to the expedition -- no attempt to Interfere with his 
objects. He left, and no armed force entered on the deck of 
his vessel and said he should not leave the port of San 
Francisco. No commanding officer was present, and Boulbon 
was allowed to go In peace. 

Raousset Boulbon returns to San Francisco, after having, 
to all Intents and purposes, the same Intentions as I after
wards had. He returns, after having committed an act of hos
t Ill ty agaInst the llex I can Government, but there was no 
prosecution against him. There was no attempt on the part of 
the United States to punish him for the offence for which I 
am arraIgned before you. · • 

In pursuit of these objects three or four of us go down 
to Guaymas; we go down there with llexlcan passports In our 
hands; we go down there with the sign-manual of the"llexlcan 
Consul; we go down there according to the law and comity of 
nations; we went there for the accomplishment of a peaceful 
object. There happened to be In authority at the time the 
Prefect who commenced the difficulty with Raousset. and who 
being naturally a thorough llexlcan In his prejudices -- a 
man ready to uphold the Ignorant and despotic authority of 
the government against all foreigners. threw every Impedi
ment In the way of our entrance Into Sonora. It was before 
him we were brought up and made to acknowledge our purposes. 
and tell what was our business In Sonora. 

That was sent on to the Governor of Sonora. who. Instead 
of approving of his conduct. reproved him. and sent author
Ity for us to go on. There were declarations and affidavits 
that our Intentions were to see the Governor and obtain from 
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him grants of land on certain conditions; but the delays 
that were occasIoned forced me to the cone I us ion that we 
would not be permitted to enter Sonora; and only a day or 
two before I left the authority from the Governor was sent 
down permitting me to go to Sonora. 

But to show the purposes and objects that I then held 
were considered to be as I have stated them by the Inhabi
tants of Sonora. I would say that at the time when I was on 
the very point of departure. when the Indians were ravaging 
the country -- when it was expected the Apaches. In their 
own beautiful and savage language. "would ride Into the town 
watered by a river carried on the back of jackasses" -- when 
these declarations were spread throughout Guaymas, they were 
In consternation at the approach of the savages, and then 
the Inhabitants, recognizing my peaceful objects, sent an 
I nv I tat I on to me to return. and hoped that I wou I d return 
and brIng suffIcIent Americans to protect the country from 
the Incursions of the savages. 

It was shown by the testimony that, In pursuit of these 
same objects. I returned to San Francisco, and It next 
appears that the Arrow was set up for Guaymas. I ImagIne 
that none of the Federal officers wf II object to the his
tory. You remember, the District Attorney admitted that the 
libel filed In the case of the Arrow was dismissed because 
there was no legal power to prosecute ft. It was not for the 
sake of arguing from this in favor of my acQuittal that I 
Introduced that piece of testimony, but It was to show 
another proceeding taken here In regard to preventing me 
from going to Sonora, and in order to show an act of the 
General commanding here. 

Unwarranted by law and without any authority, he placed 
soldiers on the vessel, and used his military authority to 
prevent her leaving the port. I want to argue from this. not 
any Innocence of motive on my part, but the despotic author
Ity of the Coomandfng General. This was the reason that 
obi fged me to be private and secret In the matter: but It 
appears by the evidence that we left In the Caroline. 

I shall not attempt to argue the Question which has been 
so ably argued to you, that the evidence here does not war
rant a conviction under any section of the statute, but pro
ceeding at once to the testimony, gentlemen, you will see 
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that the evidence Is direct and POsitive that, tl 11 after 
leaving this part, and till some time afterwards, we had no 
Intention whatsoever of landing at La Paz. and that all our 
objects and Intentions were to go to Sonora. 

There Is not one tIttle of evIdence that La Paz was 
thought of till two or three days before we touched at Cape 
St. Lucas. And, gentlemen, It Is shown that on board the 
vessel the peaceable landing at La Paz was discussed between 
us. If we had a fixed and deliberate Intention of hostility 
towards Mexico before leaving, why should we discuss whether 
we should land at La Paz with a peaceable or hostile Inten
tion? If the Intention of hostility was fixed, why discuss 
It on board the vessel? 

Then there was apparently no reason to conceal our 
motives. Then there was no fear of prosecution In the 
matter. We were beyond the jurisdiction of the United 
States. We were on the high seas with the Mexican flag above 
us, and there was no nation that could punish the offence 
that was committed but Mexico. It Is then unreasonable to 
SUPPOse that we should then deliberate If the Intention had 
been formed here to Invade MexIco by force. But It became 
necessary to change that intention after leaving San Fran
cisco. 

If we had been permitted to leave without any Interfer
ence from the Commanding General. then we would have pro
ceeded peaceably and QuIetly to Guaymas to carry out the 
Intention that we had all along formed and declared. Had It 
not been for this. we could have left with a sufficient 
force on the Caroline to carry out our original Intentions. 
but owing to the manner in which It became necessary to con
duct the enterprise. we were unable to leave with a suffi
cient number. We were unable to leave with men enough to go 
to the frontier. and It was only after we put to sea that 
that fact was discovered. 

It was not known how many men we had till after we were 
three marine leagues from the shore. Then It was discovered 
that we had fewer than we anticipated. Then It was discov
ered that we had on I y forty-fIve men. and then It became 
necessary to think and resolve upan some other plan. 

The first suggestion which was made, and I think It not 
unreasonable to mention It, was the landing In a country 
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comparatively unpeopled and uninhabited, and such a country 
was Lower Ca I I rorn I a; therefore the Idea at once suggested 
ItselF after a I lttle reflection that It was the proper 
place at which to land, stl II having In view some great 
enterprise. Not till after this conclusion was there held a 
hostile or any other than a peaceful Intention or landing at 
La Paz, by any person In the enterprise. 

It was then discussed as to whether we could land at La 
Paz peacefully and with safety to ourselves. and yet keep 
within the law of nations. We all know the feelings or hos
t II I ty to some extent among the authorItIes or Lower Ca I I
rornla. We all know the men whose Interest It Is to maintain 
the present despotism In Mexico. and to oppose any emigra
tion that would better the country, and afford any change In 
the country politically. From the complexion or aFFairs It 
became necessary to pursue that course which seemed best for 
our own safety, and yet recognizing the law of nations. It 
was only after the departure from San Francisco, that the 
resolution was Formed of landing In that manner, 

But gentlemen, It Is not merely the facts which preceded 
the sail lng of the Caroline -- It Is not merely the Facts 
which succeeded the sailing or the Caroline and preceded the 
landing at La Paz, but also the acts and occurrences after
wards which show the original Intention or the party when 
they left San Francisco. Arter remaining a few days at La 
Paz, and after remaining an additional number of days at 
Ensenada. we marched For the Colorado, In the very direction 
and by our acts showing an Intention of still proceeding to 
the frontier or Sonora, the original object of the expedi
tion; and though It became necessary to justify the act by 
the establishment of some government, and to cover ourselves 
with some flag, stl II the attempt was to carry out the orig
Inal object. and to proceed to the frontier. 

It will be unnecessary for me to relate the nature of the 
march to the Colorado -- It wl II be unnecessary for me to 
tell you of the hardships endured by the men on the march-
It will be unnecessary for me to tell you how much they suf
fered for clothes -- how much they suffered for shoes -- how 
much they suffered for food and water; and the only reason 
why I mention these facts Is to argue from them the motives 
whIch actuated us. Gent I emen, any one who knows human 
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nature, and the ordinary motives which Impel men to endu
rance and fatigue, must feet that not merely a lust of gain 
would enable men to go through such hardships and privations 
as were then endured, nor would merely the thirst for fame 
be sufficient; but gentlemen, there was something higher 
than the mere lust of gain, or hope of fame, which sustained 
the men under such hardships and difficulties. 

Above alI, we must have had the consciousness that we 
were right. Without this we could not have endured hardships 
and prIvatIons abso 1 ute 1 y worse than the most torturIng 
death; and from this I would argue the original object, and 
Intent of the Expedition. It was not only tinged with huma
nity, as wet I as a hope of bettering our own condition In 
the wor 1 d; but was even somethIng more nob I e than that. I 
don't speak merely for myself, but for the men who were with 
me; and I say that there must have been something more noble 
than these sordid objects which enabled them to undergo such 
fatigue. 

So much, gentlemen, for the Intention we had In leaving 
San Franc Is co. It has been argued to you by Mr. Rando I ph, 
that It was the Intention which constituted the crime: and 
If there was any offence, that It was merely of the Inten
tion, and not any overt act committed within the territory 
of the United States, and within the jurisdiction of this 
Court. In this prosecution the government wishes to reach a 
man's conscience -- to probe It to Its depth. and ascertain 
what his Intentions were. I am willing that It should be 
probed; I am wf I 1 lng that It should be ascertained by evi
dence what were my objects and Intentions -- because they 
are such that no man need be ashamed of. 

It was for this reason I was willing the Court should go 
to such Quixotic lengths; and even adoot the strict morality 
of the Saviour of mankind. who said: "A man who tooketh 
after a woman. to 1 ust after her. hath a I ready commItted 
adultery in his heart.• I am ready to be tried on those 
grounds; and It Is for you to say If I had merely an Inten
tion and desire to commit an act of hostility against Hextco 
-- that I have already committed the crime in my heart. and 
that therefore I should be punished for the offence. It Is 
on these facts, and with all the testimony before you. that 
you are to pass on these allegations. 
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So much, gentlemen, for the Intention of the parties who 
originated this expedition. The next question Is, whether 
this Intention. or any acts of mine showing this Intention 
constitutes an offence against the Law of Nations. It Is 
stated that the statute under which the Indictment was 
found, was passed under the section of the Constitution giv
Ing to Congress the powers to define offences against the 
Law of Nations, and therefore the deduction Is, that If no 
offence has been committed against the Law of Nations, I 
stand here guiltless before you. 

It Is an accepted doctrine among all the writers, that 
the Law of Nations Is founded on natural right and natural 
justice. and It Is therefore to be ascertained whether this 
expedition was contrary to natural right and justice. We are 
to ask was it against the Law of nations? and If It was not 
against the Law of nations, then It was not against the 
principles of natural right and justice. 

To show that this expedition, the nature of which has 
been elicited by the testimony, was not against the Law of 
Nations, I will cite an authority which should have much 
weight with us: It Is not Grotlus or Puffendorff, or Vattel, 
or men learned In municipal or natural law, who announce 
this doctrine. It Is higher authority -- It Is the authority 
of the men who founded thIs Goverrvnent. It Is the hIgh 
authority of the Puritan fathers that I will cite In support 
of the argument that this expedition was not against the Law 
of Nations. 

[Having read from Kent's Commentaries portions of a paper 
styled "General Considerations for the Colonization of New 
England," Mr. Walker said,] 

Here, then, It Is expressly laid down by an authority 
which I hold to be supreme -- It Is laid by an authority 
that nobody here will contravene - that "In a country 
devastated by savages. any civilized nation has a right to 
enter and possess it. • This Is the principle on which I 
based my action -- this Is the authority on which I rely. 
This Is the examole which I wished, at a long distance. to 
Imitate. Will an American jury so far stultify Itself as to 
say that the men to whom we owe our political Institutions. 
had not correct ideas of the laws of nature and of nations. 

Having argued on this somewhat further Hr. Walker alluded 
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to the reflections cast uPOn the people of california on the 
U.S. Senate In regard to their filibuster sympathies. and 
called uPOn the jury to vindicate the country. In conclu
sion, he said, 

"Of one thing I stand conscious In my own mind. that I 
have acted throughout with honorable and lawful motives. It 
Is true I regard <and who does not?l the good will and opin
Ion of my fellows --not only those l~dlately around me, 
but others; but It Is not the sneers of· an Ignorant and mal
Icious press -- It Is not the settled conviction of the pap
ular mind -- It Is not even the expression of the papular 
condemnation that can shake any settled purPOse of my mind, 
when I am satisfied that I am right-- and I will rely on 
that for consolation, though your verdict should consign me 
to a prison. 

[The Court then adjourned to Thursday morning,] 

San Francisco Herald. 10/20/1854, p.2 c.2-3. 


